This eulogy was delivered by former Channel Television journalist Alastair Layzell at Paul Brown’s funeral in St Luke’s Church on Friday, 21st November 1997.
For twelve years, my working day ended with the words: "And we're off! Thank you studio, thank you everybody." They were spoken by Paul Brown, not to my face but into my right ear, whilst I sat in front of the television cameras and he sat in studio control. Presenters came and went but Paul was always there in a twenty-seven year career which saw him produce, direct or present over 7,000 local news programmes, giving him a place in the history of regional broadcasting in Britain, and the smallest of ITV's stations a talent which was not always acknowledged. His life embraced hot metal, film and video and he made the most of all of them.

Those who were privileged to work with him, will tell you that Paul was never phased by the catastrophes which befall all live television programmes from time to time. Indeed, the bigger the catastrophe the better he liked it. The more excited the atmosphere in the control room, the calmer Paul became until it emerged that he alone had the quick thinking, the ability to cut and paste that put the programme back on course...and out on time.

For time in television is all. And no-one understood that better than Paul who transferred easily from print - those early days at the Island Sun and the Channel Islands Sunday Times - to the medium which was to be such an important part of his life.  He knew how to pace a news programme to satisfy viewers in all the Channel Islands by spotting what would make a good story and he knew how to write it up. Then, when he moved from directing to presenting, he knew how to make that story sparkle and how to sign off with erudition. Now some else was saying: "And we're off!"

At the beginning of last week, I sent Paul a cutting from The Times, which was his newspaper. While he was on holiday, The Thunderer had printed a list of the 100 words which best described the twentieth century. It was exactly the type of story to amuse him because he loved words. Whether they were in a newspaper, a book or the lyrics of a song by a favourite singer like Ella Fitzgerald, he was fascinated by the English language. His happiest days were spent taking other people's copy and re-writing it and doing it all at super-human speed. We all remember the days when Paul would spend the morning doing The Times crossword and only settle down to prepare running orders and scripts after lunch for a programme which was on air at six o clock. He did it on purpose to get the adrenalin flowing (his and ours) and, though we were sometimes exasperated, we could never be cross with a display of such consummate skill which no-one could match.

He was a wordsmith who railed against - and laughed at - the clichés which appeared in all our stories from "pushing the boat out" to "giving the green light" and that old chestnut "the political hot potato." One of his favourite phrases was the eternal journalists' joke: "I must avoid clichés like the plague!" He had a wicked sense of humour and never stopped chuckling: often at himself. It was, I think, Paul who wrote the celebrated story designed to induct novice newsreaders which started: "Six Sark Sea Scouts set sail in a squall......"

And all this Paul soaked up like a huge sponge so that, after I left him at Channel, I could still phone up to ask him everything from Harry Truman's middle name to the title of the last episode of H Hancock's Half Hour. Of course, as a man in a loving relationship but with all the hallmarks of a bachelor, Paul had time to read four books a week, listen to his huge collection of records and CDs, mug up on every film ever produced and take up the saxophone to become an accomplished (and much loved) member of the Jersey Big Band in a musical tradition established by his parents. He has left instructions for a trust to be formed to help young musicians and that will happen early next year. And, as if music were not enough, when Paul decided to take up bridge, he stunned his partners by knowing not the basics but some complicated move that Omar Sharif had used in the World Series thirty years ago. Where did he find time to find that out? And how did he remember?

Perhaps, when we look back, we realise that Paul was living life by the motto he used most: "Life is Not A Rehearsal." In all that he did, he established a standard by which others were judged and the job offers he received down the years from companies like ITN and Thames are evidence that he could have worked anywhere. How lucky we were that he chose to work - and play - with us. Although he did it so well, Paul was not completely comfortable as a presenter these last few years: yet he was tremendously popular and his talents were appreciated by tens of thousands of viewers. 

About a year ago, in Guernsey, over lunch with Cyril and Betty Fletcher - who were amongst the first to appear on British television from Alexandra Palace in 1936 - Cyril said: "Don't forget to tell Paul that we think he's a great professional."

I forgot. But I'll tell him when I next see him. For if I get to the gates of Heaven I fully expect Paul to be waiting and he will say: "remember that eulogy at my funeral? It would have been so much better if  you'd put the last paragraph first. And that bit in the middle was very sloppy!" And he will laugh - one of those manic laughs in which he used to slide under his desk in the newsroom - and I will remind him of those words: "And we're off. Thank you studio, thank you everybody!"

And thank you for the life of Paul Brown from 1950 to 1997.

